MIDDLETON STONEY PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD IN THE VILLAGE HALL ON MONDAY 18 MAY 2015 AT 8.00pm 
Present:

Mr A J Fulljames






Chairman

Mrs D Pay
Mr P Maggs

Mr P Brown

Mr W Champion

Mr A F Hickman






Clerk

1.ELECTION OF OFFICERS 

· Proposed by Mr Maggs and seconded by Mrs Pay, Mr Fulljames was elected Chairman.
· Proposed by Mr Fulljames and seconded by Mr Brown, Mr Maggs was elected Vice- Chairman 
2. APOLOGIES

Councillor Mrs Fulljames

Councillor Pratt 
3. ELECTION OF NEW PARISH COUNCIL 

· Election of 7 May 2015 was uncontested. The new PC consists of Mr A.J. Fulljames, Mrs D.Pay, Mr P.Maggs, Mr P.Brown and Mr W.Champion. Members completed their Declaration of Acceptance of Office forms. Each member was also asked to complete a Register of Interests form and return it to the Clerk for transmission to CDC by 31 May 2015. 

· We are entitled to 7 PC members and so we have two vacancies. We may co-opt if we so choose. 

4. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

Mr A J Fulljames re The Cottage, Ardley Road, 15/00205/F & 15/00206/LB. Mr Fulljames did not comment or vote.
5. MINUTES
Minutes of meeting of 12 January 2014 were approved. 

6. MATTERS ARISING

Aircraft Noise
· Further letter to Air Commodore DJF Lee on 13 April asking for assurance that the agreement re take off and landing routes would be adhered to. No response has been received.
· Members noted the new OC at Weston-on-the-Green is Flight Lieutenant Charlotte Dooley. Members agreed that the noise issue has abated of late and so we will not invite her to attend a PC meeting for the time being. 
Grass Cutting
· Having seen the maps and the areas to be cut and the potential cost involved members have agreed to the two free cuts provided by OCC but will monitor the position re effectiveness.
7. FINANCE
Since the last meeting receipts and payments were: 
General Fund

	Income
	
	Expenditure
	

	Bank Interest
PO Rent 4th Quarter

New Homes Bonus

Smith & Sons Grant
	£    1.58
£    3.00
£263.00

£676.02
	A F Hickman (re Speedwatch sign)

Safe Custody Fee
D Pay (re Hi Viz jackets  Speedwatch) 

	£68.94
£  1.00
£29.94



Village Hall

	Income
	
	Expenditure
	

	PO Rent 4th Quarter 
	£    75.00

	
	


Budget

· A revised budget had been agreed by members in March and this now includes the potential cost of the introduction of the Community Speedwatch initative. The Precept remains unaltered.  
Audit

· The summary accounts had been circulated to members and were approved. Summary Accounts and Audit Sections 1 and 2 were signed. 

Smiths Grant
· Members noted receipt of a cheque for £676.02 and the Clerk has written to Marton Layer to express our thanks once again.    
Sub Station Lease 

· Our solicitor informs us that the new Lease is now in agreed form and a final version has been sent to SSE for checking. After this it is hoped to send engrossments to us for signature.

Insurance 
· Members agreed the renewal of the Aviva policy at slightly reduced premium of £696.20. This is the second year of a three year deal which expires 31.5.17

8. PLAYGROUND
Mrs O’Dwyer had reported fully to the Annual Parish meeting. Main points:
· Spring clean had been well attended.

· Climbing area and slides beginning to show their age.

· Side gate needs repair or blocking off.

· Large picnic bench is damaged and needs repair. 
9.VILLAGE HALL

· Roof/damp issues - James Dunne is to obtain a second opinion. Gutters will be cleared out.

· Kitchen floor needs replacing. Non slip flooring being explored. 

· Kitchen Fire Door not always closing properly and some cracks appearing in surround. Mrs Pay will monitor. 

· Curtains are to be replaced.

· New sign is to be fitted. £350 (from Big Society Fund in 2013) is available to assist with cost. VHM will meet the remainder of cost.  

· Internal ceiling/roof area to be cleaned (awaiting Gary Pettit) 

· Desmond Bishop will strim grass.

· Next event is Village BBQ at MSCC – 28 June.

· Christmas Bazaar will be held in December. Other events may take place in Autumn.
10. CORRESPONDENCE
· Parish Liaison Meeting will take place on Wednesday 10 June. Mr Fulljames, Mr Maggs and Mr Champion will attend. 
11. PLANNING MATTERS 

Under Urgent Business arrangements we had agreed responses to: 
· 15/00205/F and 15/00206/LB – The Cottage, Ardley Road. No objection but CDC Officers asked to ensure that the application complies with requirements of Listed Building status. 
· 15/00372/F – New dwelling, land off Rectory Court. Informed CDC that we could not respond to this in view of the fact that plans submitted contained no dimensions. 
Cherwell District Council – Local Plan. 

· The outcome of the modified Local Plan is likely to be determined later this month by the Inspector.

· We have met with OCC (Mr Bev Hindle and Lisa Michelson) re possible traffic ‘mitigation’ measures needed for the crossroads especially if the increased development at Heyford Park proposed in the modified Local Plan comes to fruition. Meeting note is attached as an appendix to these minutes.
· There is, apparently, to be a ‘Masterplanning’ process to cover transport/traffic issues arising from the Bicester area developments but it is unclear when or how this will take place and who will be organising it. MSPC would want to be involved in such a process and the Chairman will attempt to ascertain more detail. 

Proposed Neighbourhood Plan – now known as Mid Cherwell Neighbourhood Plan  (NP)

· CDC agreed the boundaries of the NP on 7 April 2015.  
· Mr Maggs attended a meeting of the NP on 30 April 2015. Members had received a copy of the minutes. Mr Maggs further reported:

· When challenged re traffic mitigation Dorchester Group (DG) said it had already paid £1m to OCC under Section 106 agreements to cover transport/traffic problems. This appears to have been directed towards subsidised bus services. DG has a further £0.6m to pay.   
·  The first Transport Working Group will meet on 27/5 and MSPC will be represented.

“ Connecting Oxfordshire” - Oxfordshire Local Transport Plan (LTP 4) 

· Consultation closed on 2 April. The section relating to Bicester strategy had been circulated to members and response was submitted. The traffic issues confronting our village as a result of the developments in the Bicester area and also Upper Heyford were highlighted. We have suggested a northern bypass for Middleton Stoney, and that the B430 both north and south should be subject to a weight restriction of 7.5 tonnes (except for local access) to ensure that this road is not used as an alternative through route. 
 EP Barrus Ltd

· This application will be determined by CDC Planning Committee in due course and it is proposed that our objections will be circulated to members of the Planning Committee immediately prior to the meeting.  
Upper Heyford

Under Urgent Business arrangements we had agreed response to: 
· 15/00474/F – Demolition of southern bomb stores and redevelopment of up to 65,000 square metres for commercial and office use. No material objections to this proposal but have outlined traffic impacts, stressing that a routeing agreement be put in place to ensure that no HGV traffic to or from this development passes through our village. 
12. OXON CC
· Councillor Mrs Fulljames reported fully at the Annual Parish Meeting and in brief:

· Budget – 1.99% increase in Council Tax equating to 46p per week on Band D property. Necessary to maintain services in the face of reduced government grant. 

· Overall staff numbers reduced by 30% including reduction in Directors of 50% and Senior Managers by 40%.

· BT Superfast Broadband rolling out to 90% of County. Connectivity for Middleton Stoney expected Autumn 2015. 

· CDC/OCC Masterplan highlights traffic as a major issue for Bicester area. Howes Lane re-alignment a major problem ongoing. Upper Heyford development will be a significant issue for Middleton Stoney.

· Agrivert – No issues for some time. Liaison Group is now wound up. 

· Incinerator now fully operational. Process is very efficient but the building is still not appropriate for a rural area. Lighting is still an issue and is under regular review by OCC. 

· Aggregate lorries on Bicester Road and Ardley Road servicing the construction of the E/W rail link have been a major issue for the village for many months. OCC is aware that a number of villages have been affected by this traffic. Construction work on HS2 (if agreed) will also have a likely adverse impact. 

· A question was raised re large vehicles having difficulty turning at MS crossroads. Any instances noted by parishioners should be reported to Councillor Mrs Fulljames.  
13. CHERWELL DC
· Councillor Andrew Fulljames has retired as District Councillor having served Middleton Stoney, Wendlebury, Ambrosden and Chesterton for 16 years. At the Annual Parish Meeting Mr Peter Maggs proposed a vote of thanks to Councillor Fulljames. In his report to the APM Councillor Fulljames reported:

· CDC portion of Council Tax has not increased for 6th consecutive year.

· Continual development around Bicester is the biggest issue this village faces. 

· Proposed Eco town now to provide 6000 houses and exemplar site is now under development. 

· Proposed Heyford Park will now provide 2600 houses.

· Town centre development of office block and 53 room Travel Lodge is underway.

· Tesco superstore on the Oxford Road is also now going ahead.  

14. TRAFFIC
Weight limit on B430. 
· Formal request to Ardley with Fewcott and Weston-on-the-Green Parish Councils was sent in an attempt to arrange a meeting to progress lobbying OCC for such a limit to deter through traffic from using the B430 as a shortcut to J10 of M40 or A43 and south to the A34. WotG have responded to say they would be interested. No response from AwF PC as yet but the Clerk will contact AwF again in say two weeks.    
Community Speedwatch
· Simon Pettit is awaiting dates from PC Chris Kidd and will organise events when these are available.   
15. PARISHIONERS’ COMMENTS
Village Web-site
· Kath Moss is creating the initial content. She will continue to liaise with the Clerk. 
16. ANY OTHER BUSINESS

None
17. NEXT MEETING
The next meeting will be held on July 6th at 7.00pm in the Village Hall. 

Meeting closed at 9.00pm         

Appendix: 

Note of Meeting - 13.4.15 between OCC Officers and Members of Middleton Stoney Parish Council.

Present:

Mr Bev Hindle – Deputy Director, Strategy & Infrastructure Planning – OCC (BH)

Lisa Michelson – Cherwell & West Locality Managers OCC 

Councillor Mrs Catherine Fulljames – County Councillor 

Mr Andrew Fulljames
- Chairman, MSPC 

Mrs Catherine Allmond
- MSPC 

Mrs Debbie Pay

- MSPC 

Mr Peter Maggs

- MSPC 

Mr Peter Brown

- MSPC 

Mr Andrew Hickman

- Clerk, MSPC 

Purpose of Meeting

Follow up to correspondence between MSPC and OCC to seek to clarify possible traffic mitigation measures if extra 1600 houses are to be built at Heyford Park as a result of the latest modifications to the Cherwell Local Plan.

Notes

· The Chairman welcomed the OCC representatives and the outlined our concerns which had already been articulated in the correspondence between us. 

· Simply, if housing numbers at Heyford Park are allowed to grow to circa 2600 (as proposed within the modified Cherwell Local Plan) and with additional commercial and industrial development at the site to provide extra employment then traffic through MS crossroads will increase to an unacceptable level. 

· In various studies which we have seen, ‘mitigation’ is proposed. The studies further conclude that if mitigation is put in place then the extra developments  proposed for Heyford Park will be sustainable. 

· It is not clear what this mitigation will be.

· BH outlined the OCC positioning on traffic planning. Essentially OCC will identify issues arising from any planning applications and require developers to provide  solutions -  ‘mitigation’ – which OCC will then assess and agree, disagree or choose a middle ground. If not acceptable then OCC may object to the application/s.   

· Within every planning application there is a full transport assessment. 

· Conceded that there is a danger that if planning applications are considered piecemeal then the overall traffic and transport position will not be clear.

· Essential therefore that for the Heyford Park site there is a transport ‘masterplan’ which will take into consideration the impact of all the developments – domestic/industrial/commercial. Planning authorities both CDC and OCC will the make decision based on a holistic position. 

· There was wide ranging discussion as to potential mitigation for MS but BH could not promise that mitigation measures for MS would restore or maintain current traffic levels but merely try to find an ‘acceptable’ level. For MS crossroads this would probably mean ensuring the N/S traffic flowed adequately and making adjustments to the E/W flow through the junction by introducing enhanced signalling west of MS and at the crossroads to allow local access only and bus priority.  

Next steps

· BH advised PC to involve itself thoroughly in the masterplanning process 

· Challenge OCC to assess correctly any transport issues identified.   

· Ensure that assessments include potential future growth.

· Ensure that process also involves all Bicester developments which will have an effect on traffic through our village. 

· Challenge developers re assumptions on sustainable levels of traffic

· Particularly focus on bus transport viability (developers will want to spend the least amount of money subsidizing this!). 

· BH agreed that we may continue the dialogue especially as a result of the masterplanning process.  

· OCC will also work closely with CDC. 

· MSPC must pressurise CDC to ensure the masterplanning process takes place as a matter of urgency. We shall know more when the Planning Inspector deliberates on the modified Cherwell Local Plan which is now expected in mid May.     

· Chairman mentioned the increasing levels of HGV vehicles using the B430 from A34 at Weston-on-the-Green as a through route to J10 of M40 when they should be joining M40 at J9. Suggested a possible solution of a northbound and southbound weight limit of 7.5tonnes which would then restrict access to genuine local business traffic only. BH conceded that large scale freight vehicles in Oxfordshire is a major issue and will has take this question away for consideration.  
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